TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 5th February 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 
Cllr Ruth Crompton


Cllr John Dransfield 


Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr David Storey


Cllr Clare Storey 


CCllr David Whipp

Cllr David Barritt 


Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price

Cllr Mark Attwood
Apologies  Chairperson Barry Hodgson, CCllr Jenny Purcell, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Ian Hartley
Also present: Steven Wilcock, Paul Foxley
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 4th December 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr Robinson seconded by Cllr Dransfield. 
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
CCllr Whipp advised that he has no further information on the horse trough or the cobbles at Wycoller.  Cllr Dransfield advised that there was someone in Wycoller today looking at the cobbles, but nothing has been fed back to CCllr Whipp yet.  

CCllr Whipp advised that there were several road repair schemes due to take place at the beginning of 2018, but these had been scrapped.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that some works are due to take place on Coal Pit Lane.  CCllr Whipp is struggling to get a schedule of planned works from Lancashire County Council (LCC).  There is a system in place called Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP) which works on preventative maintenance first.  LCC receive the highest financial reward possible by following the TAMP guidelines.

CCllr Whipp has reported the flooding on Coal Pit Lane on-line

CCllr Whipp advised that the team looking at the water issues on Green Meadow are waiting for permission from LCC to connect into the highway drain. 

CCllr Whipp advised that he is aware of the state of the road at the bottom of Winewall Lane and efforts are being made to have this repaired ASAP, although this area is ‘below intervention level’.  There is a new policy in place at LCC regarding priority repairs.  The new policy is that the pot hole needs to be 150mm deep ad 300mm wide to meet the criteria of the 1-day intervention level.  The day starts the morning following when the pot hole was reported.  CCllr Whipp has called this into the Scrutiny Panel as there are feelings that this is unacceptable.
Adele suggested adding the link to the LCC website to report defects to the Parish Councils Facebook Page and website.  The telephone number for claims will also be added.

Cllr Dransfield asked about footpaths in Wycoller.  They seem to be getting worse and some are now impassable.  CCllr Whipp advised that there are separate budgets for roads and footpaths, and Adele reminded everyone that the Parish Council pays for the enhanced Countryside service.  CCllr Whipp suggested reporting these on the LCC website.

CCllr Whipp advised that some meetings had been on-going about Wycoller.  The Ranger will be there until the end of March.  Nothing has been decided or plans been put forward for the next steps as yet.  The tender didn’t go out in Autumn as planned, but Tim Blythe is not optimistic about a Forest School project in Wycoller.  Cllr Cockburn-Price suggested that representatives of the Parish Council attend the Countryside Access Forum.  Adele received minutes of the last one held in January.  These will be shared with all.
Community Centre Update

Steven Wilcock advised that the lease was received from Lancashire County Council on Friday 2nd February.  The Trustees have a meeting with their solicitor on 6th February where it will hopefully be signed and returned to County Hall.  Funding and contractors are in place for work on the roof and outside of the building in April.  Cllr Reyner thanked the persistence of the Trustees and all their efforts at securing the building after a very 
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long hard battle. Steven advised that the library part would open first, followed by the internet area and IT suite.  They are planning on opening the shop 8 weeks after the keys are received.  There were originally 45 volunteers to cover the opening of the building, and the Trustees can already foresee issues with parking, as residents of Clogg Heads use the car park.  There will be public meetings held for volunteering opportunities and to work around the car parking issues.  The new door to the Community Centre has been installed and there is funding available for new toilets.  There is a grand re-opening of the Community Centre on Saturday 10th February from 12 noon until 5pm.  This has been requested by the Asda Foundation who gave £24800 to the Trustees for work to be carried out.  Everyone is welcome to the event.  Adele has already posted this on the Parish Council facebook page, but will do a reminder at the end of the week.  Steven also advised that the 
Trustees have applied to conduct wedding ceremonies, and this should be available from May.

Police report

PC Keates was unable to attend the meeting.
Cllr Foxley has noticed that the position of a Rural full-time officer is still showing as vacant.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that there are still plans to fill this post.

CCllr Whipp advised that the CCTV project for Wycoller hasn’t moved on.  He is in contact with Pendle Borough Council in the hope that they will fulfil the project, but will need consent from Lancashire County Council before anything can be installed as it is their land.  There were concerns raised that Wycoller will soon become busy again and the threat of vehicle break-ins will deter some visitors.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Adele met with John Whiteside regarding the bushes to the rear of the garden area at Harambee Surgery, but is still waiting for a cost.

Cllr Robinson advised that the Trawden In Bloom team had received a request for a memorial container, which has been done and put outside the Community Centre.  The group have received a lovely ‘thank you’ from the person who requested this.

Cllr Robinson asked Cllr Cockburn-Price whether there was any funding available for an information board in the Millennium Garden.  Cllr Robinson has written to Barnfield Construction to see if they would like to sponsor a bench in the garden but hasn’t heard anything back.  Cllr Robinson to forward the letter to Cllr Cockburn-Price who will send on as well.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that they have been planning a new circular walk with Pendle Council to cover Lidgett, Ball Grove and Horsefield.  There could be some money available in the Borough Councillors budget and Cllr Cockburn-Price will report back following their budget meeting

Cllr Robinson advised that Trawden in Bloom are having to replace plants in the planters on the wall near to CNC Support, and suggested that there could be a sponsorship increase from April 2018.  Cllr Robinson to meet with Adele and put a proposal together for the March meeting.

Colne and District Committee meeting

There are no new enforcements and very little about the Parish this month.  There is notification of appeal for the land to the rear of Lyndhurst, Hall Road; the appeal for Cowfield Farm is still open.  The developer on the land adjacent to 60 Lane House has breached conditions, and there are issues with a land slip to the rear of Church Street.  There is still no change at the Herders Inn; this is still showing on the enforcement notices.
Neighbourhood Plan
The Regulation 14 consultation has now complete and 21 residents’ responses were received.  There were 9 responses from statutory consultees of which 3 had comments which needed addressing.  There are no significant changes to the Plan.  2 meetings have taken place to discuss the issues residents raised and it was decided by the Steering Group that no site allocation alterations were to take place.  All Parish Councillors have received a copy of the Basic Conditions Statement and the Consultation Statement to read before the meeting.  Pendle Borough Council advised that a local list could not be held, and that any additions would need to be ratified and added by Rosemary Lyons.  Katie John is looking at additions to the list.  Pendle Borough Council has seen the 2 documents mentioned above and are happy with their content.  Although Cllr Hodgson was not present at the meeting, he wanted it to be noted that he is happy with the final Plan 
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including all the site allocation.  He thinks that this should now be submitted as the final version to Pendle Council.  Cllr Dransfield, therefore proposed that the Neighbourhood Plan, Basic Conditions Statement and Consultation Statement should now be submitted to Pendle Borough Council for them to carry out their consultation process and pass onto the Examiner.  Once the Plan has gone through examination, reports are received back and if there are any amendments to make, they would be done prior to referendum.  Hopefully the referendum will take place in June 2018.  This proposal was seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to Vote – all in favour.  Documents to be submitted Tuesday 6th February 2018.  Cllr Robinson wanted to express how grateful she was for the vast amount of time and effort that Cllr Dransfield has put into the project.  This was seconded by Cllr Crompton and echoed by all.
Allotments
John Whiteside has been to look at the very large trees that require attention, and Cllr D Storey is waiting for a cost.  Cllr D Storey brought an allotment cup with him that a local lady had been looking after for some 20 years.  Cllr Robinson also advised that she has 2 shields for allotments.  Cllr D Storey will look at some sort of allotment awards and out a proposal together for the next meeting so that information can be sent out with the annual invoices at the beginning of April.  Cllr Reyner thanked Cllr’s D & C Storey for their continued efforts with the allotments.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

Adele has received notification of a meeting regarding Recreation Grounds and Parks which is taking place on 6th April 2018.  Cllr Hodgson and Adele to attend and report back at the April meeting.
Footpath at Steps Head to Old Sun Inn
Tom Partridge has confirmed that this issue has now been resolved.

Incredible Edible Support

Adele has written to people on the allotment waiting list, but only received one response who advised they do not have any available volunteer time at the moment.  Cllr Robinson advised that Steven Hounslow has moved all of the strawberry plants into one container, and Cllr Robinson has planted the empty ones with plants. Adele to contact the Brownies and Guides to see if they would be interested in maintaining the containers in the Peace Garden.
Parish Matters
Cllr Robinson suggested that the Council contact Kevin Guy to see if they would be interested in funding some planting outside the gates, now that he has moved to Whiteholme Mill.  Adele to write to them.

Adele suggested that, once the work is complete at the Victorian toilet, she asks John Whiteside to drop some bark chippings around the back to tidy up that area.  Agreed by Councillors.
Planning Applications

Application : 17/0551/FUL

Change of use of barn to a single dwelling house with external alterations

At: Prospect Farm, Colne Road, Trawden

For : Mr Stuart Allison - Application withdrawn

APPLICATION: 17/0648/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Major: Conversion of three storey mill building into offices (B1) at ground floor and create eight residential units (C3) at first and second floor. Demolition of the Northlight shed and erection of seven dwelling houses with associated access and parking. 

AT: Black Carr Mill Skipton Road Trawden 

FOR: CRS Plant - Application withdrawn

17/0639/FUL


Kevin Guy Plant Hire, Whiteholme Mill, Skipton Road

Full: Demolition of portal framed building etc....  Approved with conditions
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Advice received that Ms Gudgeon has appealed the decision regarding the land off Hall Road, Trawden to erect one bungalow

17/206/AP/REF

APPLICATION:17/0757/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of new single storey dwelling, demolition of garages and formation of new parking  areas.

AT: 25  Colne  Road  Trawden  Colne

FOR: Mr Neil Crompton - Application Withdrawn

The Chair noted that some comments had been posted onto the Planning Portal from residents questioning the integrity of the Parish Council and Cllr Crompton.  All planning applications made by Council employees or Councillors must be declared on the application form.  Mr Crompton did this.  The Code of Conduct Councillors must sign up to is always discussed at the beginning of meetings and any declarations of interest are minuted, but this planning application was not discussed at a Parish Council meeting as the deadline for comments was prior to the next meeting.  The Clerk ensured that all Councillors were aware of the application, and comments were received by email; these were forwarded on as Parish Council comments to the Planning Portal.  Cllr Robinson confirmed that she felt she should not comment on this application due to the close nature of her home and friendship with the applicant.  This was noted.  
APPLICATION:18/0064/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of a3 bay stable block, with hay and machinery storage areas.

AT:5   Park  Cottages Hollin Hall Trawden

FOR: Mr Andrew Braithwaite

The Councillors were unsure whether the plan meets the regulations set out in the Local Plan.  Cllr Cockburn-Price will contact Planning to ask the relevant questions.
Correspondence
Bank statement received

Notification of the Countryside Access Forum which is to be held on 8th January 2018

Notification of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel which is to be held on 12th December 2018

Ice Warning received from Lancashire County Council on 12th December2017

Christmas card from Pendle Council received

Information received that Bradford and District Council are undertaking a Green Belt Review

Framework Issue 40 received from Pendle Borough Council

Leaflet received from Pendle Borough Council showcasing the work of the Pendle Environmental Action Group

Notification received from Lancashire County Council that the footpath South East of Colne (near Rings Farm) has been modified

Minutes of the ESAG meeting from October received.  Next meeting Monday 15th January at 10.30am.

List of potholes reported to LCC and copied to David Whipp.  

Copy of email to Andrew Stephenson MP from Steven Wilcock asking for assistance is trying to get the library building handed over to the Community Centre Trustees

Email received from Philip Mousdale confirming that the Parish Council’s contribution to the maintenance at Ball Grove is £5675 for the financial year 2018/9.

Confirmation received from Vince Green that he has received our Precept request

Notification received that Carry Lane will be closed from 8/1/18 to 10/1/18 for utility works

New Volunteer Offer information received from Tim Blythe for the Countryside Service

LCC Champions newsletter received

Invitation to attend the Mayor’s Spring Ball.  To be held on 2nd March at Colne Municipal Hall.  Funds go towards the Mayor’s chosen charities, including Friends of Ball Grove.  Tickets are £36 each.

Notification of the Scrutiny Management team who are meeting on 23rd January 2018

Link received to restore the record of any unrecorded footpaths and bridleways

Complaint received regarding garages at Cotton Tree from Karen Pugh

Agenda for the Accounts and Audit committee meeting received
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Minutes of the ESAG meeting received.  Invited to next meeting on 16th April 2018

Minutes of the Pendle Countryside Access Forum received

Advice received that the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group has been successful in securing grant funding to be spent before 31st March 2018.

North West in Bloom Entry forms received

Invitation to apply for the Greening Grey Britain Fund

Advice received from Lancashire County Council that the Bridleway application from Burnley Road to Antley Gate has been refused.

Invitation to attend the Pendle Parks Forum meeting on 6th April 2018.  AW and BH to attend
Finance
Bank transfer of £161 to Steven Hounslow for December and January hours
Bank transfer of £22 to Pendle PC Repair Pendle for antivirus programme for laptop
Bank transfer of £50 for Cllr Robinson for new planter at N-Lighten
Bank Transfer of £53.55 to Cllr B Robinson for plants and planter for new memorial container
Bank transfer of £69 to Adele Waddington for new work glasses
Bank Transfer of £68.04 to Mandeleigh Plants 

Bank transfer of £15 to Cllr Robinson for plaque for memorial container
Credit note of £876 to cover VAT Charges received from Pendle Borough Council

Clerks additional hours £140.60 approved

Meeting closed 9.10pm – next meeting 5th March 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 5th March, 9th April, 14th May, 11th June, 2nd July, 3rd September, 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
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